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Parish Clerk:  Kristina Tynan








Watlington Parish Council

1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QHTel: 01491 613867  
 Email: wpc@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk   Website: www.watlington.org
Present:

Councillors:



Matt Reid (MR) – Vice-Chair






Ian Hill (IH)






Alex Basden (AB)

Co-opted Members:


Gill Bindoff (GB) Nick Thomas (NT), Tony  Powell (TP)
Officer:




Kristina Tynan

Members of the Public:

 
Sean McCarthy (40 Brook Street Application )





Alistair Goulden (Airband Planning Application 

1.            Apologies for Absence  


Andrew McAuley, Rob Smith

2.
To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 6th September  2022 which have not yet been accepted by Full Council 
   Resolved: That the minutes of the meeting above be agreed as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.

3.
Declarations of Interest 

There were none notified.
4.
Matters Arising

Old School Place letter regarding replacing Boilers with gas ones – WPC have sent a response on this. The Clerk will email this to Planning Members.
5.
To consider the following applications:


P22/S3363/FUL     Grove Farm, Patemore Lane, Pishill 

Conversion of existing barn into single 4 bedroom dwelling, construction of new car port and renovation of existing stables. Demolition of all other site buildings and upgrade of existing vehicular entrance.

OBJECTION -UNANIMOUS

Watlington Parish Council objects to this application.  There have been many different proposals for development of this site and the parish council considers that none of them are compatible with the character of the site and its location in a very sensitive part of the Chilterns AONB.  Every application, including this one, raises issues of highway safety because the access is onto a road which carries fast moving traffic and has limited visibility, especially of traffic coming down the hill.

The site is not suitable for a dwelling because it is isolated in the countryside with no acceptable access to facilities other than by car.  It is an unsustainable location for a new dwelling where national and SODC policies require a design to be an example of exceptional quality to gain permission.  This application does not meet that criteria and It does not meet the policy for housing in the Neighbourhood Plan – Policy P5.

In addition, this area of the AONB benefits from dark skies where Artificial Light at Night (ALAN) is a threat to night time wildlife and should be avoided in order to protect biodiversity.  The design of the proposed dwelling poses a major threat to light spill as both end elevations are mainly glazed.  In addition, it has roof lights, which can be particularly harmful as the light shines directly upwards.  There is no evidence which the parish council is aware of that the use of electro chromatic glass reduces light spill.  In addition, it is likely to rely on manual operation to provide shading of internal lighting which is not reliable.

If SODC is minded to approve this application the following conditions are essential:

1. The proposals in the Ecology report should be followed exactly and should include a management plan for the grazed grassland which adjoins the site

2. Recommendations for external lighting in the Ecology report should be followed exactly

3. Proposals for paving/re-surfacing of the driveway must be compatible with its use as a bridleway.  Proposals should be approved by the British Horse Society and OCC Rights of Way to ensure that there are no safety issues, especially for use by horse riders.  In addition, any proposals for a new gateway should be set into the site to enable riders to be safely on the site before opening or closing the gate and the gate should meet BS 5709 which includes a standard for bridle gates.   

To request that our District Councillor ask that this goes to the SODC Planning Committee if the Officer is minded to grant permission.

P22/S3126/FUL   Steven Orton Antiques Site Shirburn Road Watlington 

The redevelopment of part of the site at Shirburn Road, Watlington for the erection of 25 age restricted dwellings (for people aged 55 and over), including communal facilities, landscaping and parking.

NO OBJECTION - UNANIMOUS

The parish council does not object to this application but has some concerns.  Watlington Parish Council understands that this application is in response to the dismissal of the appeal to provide apartments on the site in partnership with South Oxfordshire Housing Association. The original benefit of providing opportunities on the site for supported living for older people was significant in the parish council’s support for the application as it included a 60 bed care home which would have provided the care when needed by the residents of the dwellings on the site.  The opportunity for supported living, which is where there is the greatest need for housing for older people, is not being considered again by the developer and that is a matter of concern.  In addition, the benefit of the original application was that it provided an opportunity for local employment and that is also now lost.  There is already very good provision for older people in Watlington, both by the 41 consented units on the site, other, substantial, market provision and housing association provision.

In view of the loss of the benefits for the community the parish council feels that the current proposals for market homes for the over 55s should, at least, meet higher standards of design and of amenities on the site than those on the current application.   

The following areas for improvement are needed: 

1. There does not appear to be good provision for green space on the development overall.  Most of the units do not have private garden areas or private space for sitting outside so opportunities for spending time out of doors is limited to the public open areas.  Provision of these areas looks inadequate to meet the needs of the residents as there will be 66 residential units on the site in all.  This development is in an open, rural, area surrounded on three sides by open space:  the Chilterns AONB, Watlington playing fields and the Shirburn Castle Registered Park and Garden. The development proposals should relate more sympathetically to this context.   However, in terms of design, it looks more like an urban development, maximising the built space and minimising the green, amenity spaces.  

2. Proposals for car parking are a dominant feature with parking for this part of the site largely contained in one area.  Some parking spaces are very close to the windows of the accommodation and, as parking spaces are not allocated, their use could result in a loss of amenity for some residents. 

3. As a principle which has been applied to development sites in Watlington, there should be EV charging points for all residents, not just a small number.  This is in line with SODC policies for sustainable development.

4. It is concerning that, for a development for over 55s, there is only provision for 2 accessible parking spaces. All parking spaces should be accessible for wheelchair users and residents with other mobility needs.

5. Provision for air source heat pumps and for water saving measures, including provision of water buts, is welcomed but needs to be ensured.  These sustainable features were not included in the first part of the development but should definitely be provided on this application for phase 2.

6.  Provision for maintenance of the green spaces should include management of the proposed green roofs of the cycle sheds. 


P22/S3283/LB   The Main House Watlington Park 


Internal modifications to 21st century modern fireplaces.

NO OBJECTION- UNANIMOUS

P22/S3272/S73   40 Brook Street Watlington 

S73 application to vary condition 2(approved drawings) on application P18/S1822/FUL for general amendments to the dwellings and access arrangements (Erection of 2 x 2bed cottages and 2 x 4/5 bed detached house).
Holding Objection - Unanimous

The Parish Council does not object to these amended plans but continues to have serious concerns about unresolved issues regarding provision of underground services for the development.  It is understood that there is existing planning permission for the development and that no new reasons for refusal can be brought forward at this stage.  However, the development is dependent on access to services for water (and gas) and this aspect of the development has not been clarified or discussed with the parish council.  It is clear that underground services will not be accessed via the driveway to the development, but no alternative proposals have been made or been consulted on.  The Parish Council’s concern is based on the possibility of these services being provided via the right of way from Brook Street to West Meadow.  There appears to have been no assessment of the impact of the works needed on the stability of the adjoining walls which are a feature of the Watlington Conservation Area and are included on the CA map as walls of local importance.  Impact on the CA as a result of development proposals is a planning matter.

The extant planning permission includes a plan showing the drainage route for foul water.  There is doubt that Thames Water has given approval for this as the proposals link into existing drainage which serves the 4 cottages within the curtilage of Ingham House and could have an adverse impact on the existing users. 
We note that the tandem parking is not very useful and would prefer a garage or car port between plots 2 and 3.

The holding objection will be sustained until the matters related to the provision of underground services for the development are adequately resolved.


P22/S3199/FUL   54 Couching Street 

Rear addition to existing pharmacy extension. 

NO OBJECTION- UNANIMOUS

It was noted that this does not have an adverse effect on the Conservation Area. We would like to request that the front door be reconsidered. We would support the Conservation Area Officer’s comments.

P22/S3204/LB 54 Couching Street 


Rear addition to existing pharmacy extension.

NO OBJECTION- UNANIMOUS

It was noted that this does not have an adverse effect on the Conservation Area. We would like to request that the front door be reconsidered. We would support the Conservation Area Officer’s comments.
        P22/S3361/T28 Airband  
        Wooden poles installation for Airband. 


OBJECTION- UNANIMOUS
The parish council has serious concerns about this application, especially about the impact on the Watlington Conservation Area.

1. The use of existing BT poles is acceptable in the short term, but the parish council objects strongly to the installation of new poles.  The use of overhead wiring is not compatible with modern telecoms.  Ideally all wiring should be underground and the parish council has the aim of undergrounding all existing overhead wiring in the medium term.

2. The visual impact of additional poles would be very detrimental to the quality of the Watlington Conservation Area.  It appears that 9 of the poles are proposed to be erected in the CA.

3. In particular, PO.AB 045 is a cause of concern.  This pole is in a sensitive part of the CA and, in addition, is located where the footway is very narrow.  This is already a dangerous path for pedestrians and must not be made more difficult for pedestrians accessing the town from Britwell Road, Red Kite View and Windmill Close.

4. The proposal to take the cable overhead across Britwell Road from pole PO.AB.045 to another new pole at Hurdlers Green also causes local concern not only because it would be a new crossing for overhead cables but because that would be likely to require much taller poles than the 9m poles specified in the application.  Taller poles would have an additional, adverse impact on the CA.  


6.
To consider the following amendments/Permitted Development:


P22/S2276/FUL Old Stables Watlington Park. 

The existing building is used as a store for agricultural purposes. The proposal seeks to convert the existing building to provide a 3-bed dwelling, with a residential use.

NO OBJECTION - UNANIMOUS


P22/S0858/RM Details of the proposed Spine / Edge Road through Watlington (site C).(as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022). 

P22/S1303/RM   Details of the proposed Spine / Edge Road through Watlington (site B).(as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022).


P22/S1302/RM  Application for approval of Reserved Matters (access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) following consent granted under reference P19/S1927/O for 60 dwellings (site C).(as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022). Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage)

P22/S0893/RM Application for approval of Reserved Matters (access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) following consent granted under reference P19/S1928/O for 70 dwellings (site B). Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage).(as amended by plans and additional information received 1 September 2022).

With regards to the 4 applications above on Sites B and C it was agreed that we ask Emma Bowerman to give us an extension until the WPC meetings with OCC on the 11th October and the meeting with Redrow takes place on the 14th October 2022. A draft response will be circulated to Members before a response is submitted to SODC.
  8.
Decisions
	APPLICATION
	SODC DECISION
	WPC RECOMMENDATION



	Whitehouse Farm Britwell Road 
	Permission Granted
	No objection



The decision above was noted.
   9.
Correspondence/Attachments



1. Planning Inspectorate  -  Appeal for P21/S3926/FUL  - Former Chalk Pit Lys Hill 
It was agreed that MR contact Mr Copas with regard to the entrance on Britwell Road which he had previously verbally stated would become the main route to Lys Mill.
2. Planning Inspectorate  -  Appeal for P21/S3926/FUL  - Grove Farm  for 5 Holiday Pods – WPC previous comments will be taken into account.


10.
Any Other Business
CIL Payments – TP asked how much WPC has received in CIL monies to date. The Clerk will send him this information.

THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9PM
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE


�PRIVATE �� HELD ON TUESDAY 4th OCTOBER 2022 AT 7PM HELD ON ZOOM
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